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Modern Western societies are keen to mark the passing of time and the 
construction of history through the designation and celebration of 
significant dates. The year 2000 is looming as just such an occasion. It is 
portrayed as a door into an unknown future: the 21st century. Visions of 
what this 21st century will be like have for some time been permeating, not 
just the science fiction literature, but Government policy documents as 
well. As we enter the final decade of the 20th century a sense of urgency 
is growing about whether  we are prepared for the new tomorrow. And since, 
as the cliché reminds us, it is the children born today who will inherit 
that tomorrow, education has become a particular target for policy 
development as we look to the year 2000. Moreover, an examination of the 
'towards 2000' policy rhetoric reveals a preoccupation, not with 
continuity, but with change. There appears to be almost universal 
acceptance that, if education systems are to do their job into the 21st 
century, then radical reshaping and reform are necessary.

However, while 'towards 2000' rhetoric is a rhetoric of change, there is by 
no means universal agreement about the nature or direction of that change. 
In this paper I examine two sets of education reform documents: the NSW 
document Excellence and Equity  and the document Year 2000: A Framework for 
Learning from British Columbia in Canada. I shall argue that these 
documents represent fundamentally contrasting approaches to the question of 
what is to count as a worthwhile state provision of education into the next 
century1.

The identification of contrastive rhetoric represented in policy documents 
such as these is important because of the hegemony of the current 
technicist discourse 2 which pervades public policy documents, particularly 
in Australia, but also elsewhere. Regarding this trend, Yeatman (1990) 
argues:
[T]he rationalisation of public sector administrative activities in the 
form of calculable means-ends relationships has led to … the adoption of 
rhetoric and measures which are designed to show that we have a cost-
effective and efficient public sector.… [T]he point is to show that the 
public sector can be … made subject to similar performance and output 
criteria even though it lacks the final test of success in the market-
place. It is in this context that the recent substitution of the language 



of 'management' for that of 'administration' … is to be understood. (p.5)

When such a technicist discourse pervades policy documents it establishes 
its own legitimacy and becomes taken-for-granted (Apple, 1979: 5,6). It is, 
therefore, difficult even to imagine that there are alternative legitimate 
public discourses in which public policy documents could be couched.

Recently I have argued theoretically for the need to challenge the hegemony 
of the technicist management discourse in Australian education policy 
documents (Grundy, in press). Such is the hegemony of the current 
discourse, however, that it appears that, while it is possible in theory to 
construct a discourse for educational praxis, it is a fantasy to 
contemplate the practicality of formulating educational proposals using 
alternative discourses. Thus, examples of contrastive rhetoric are 
important in keeping alive the possibility of alternatives. The British 
Columbian documents provide such an alternative.

In undertaking a comparative analysis such as this, it is important to take 
into account more than simply that it is possible to compare policy 
documents which have similar themes. The appropriateness of the comparison 
in terms of the social location of the policy documents must also be 
considered. British Columbia provides a useful comparative social context 
to NSW because of the similarities of the two societies. Although NSW has a 
larger population than BC, the histories and current characteristics of the 
two societies are similar. Each was occupied by the British about two 
centuries ago. Each has an aboriginal population whose needs and interests 
have been, at best, ignored and at worst acted against by the education 
systems. The anglo-european population and culture is hegemonic in each 
state, but that dominance has lately been challenged by an ever increasing 
non-European migrant population. On the face of it, therefore, it could be 
expected that the two education systems would have visions of education 
into the twenty first century that were more similar than they were 
different. That such is not the case is interesting in itself. The 
differences in the discourses are, however, of more than academic interest. 
The contrastive rhetoric raises normative questions regarding the direction 
and possibilities for education in these two societies.

MODE OF ANALYSIS

There are a number of ways to approach the analysis of policy. Content 
analysis is the most straightforward way of dealing with such documents. 
Content analysis involves looking at what areas, subjects and/or themes the 
document addresses. This analytic approach was used here merely as a 
starting point for the investigation. An initial content analysis indicated 
that these documents addressed similar concerns. The first dozen pages in 
each case provide an introduction to and rationale for the proposed 
educational 'reforms', with the rest of each document providing an outline 
of the proposed changes to the content and organisation of the official 
school curriculum. What a content analysis could not do, however, was to 
provide a way of accounting for the different impressions which these 



documents created, despite the similarity of their overall content.

Another approach to policy analysis is the application of a conceptual 
framework. Critical social theorists have provided some useful conceptual 
frameworks for understanding educational policy and practice. 
Habermas' (1979) framework of the technical, practical and emancipatory 
knowledge constitutive interests provides a useful tool for understanding 
the underlying rationale and implications of the mediated 3 and practical 
discourses of education. I have, for instance, found this conceptual schema 
useful for analysing and understanding the curriculum work of teachers 
(Grundy, 1987). Kemmis, Cole and Suggett's (1980) curriculum orientations 
framework which distinguishes between the 'vocational/neo-classical' the 
'liberal/progressive' and the 'socially critical' philosophical approaches 
is also a useful analytical tool. 

The problem with the application of an analytical framework, however, is 
that the insights generated are often related to 'goodness of fit' criteria 
and consideration of the adequacy of the framework, rather than to the 
meaning of the document being analysed. The application of an analytical 
framework often illuminates contradiction and inconsistency in policy and 
practice. Such inconsistency is, however, often dismissed and the policy 
judged as deficient because there is not a good 'fit' between framework and 
practical instance. This reinforces the questionable assumption that the 
practical should ideally conform to the conceptual. Moreover, the 
application of a conceptual framework may create difficulties for the 
interpretation of meaning, making it possible for the framework to 
prejudice the interpretation, that is for the policy to be understood only 
in terms of the framework. Other meanings, especially contradictory ones 
that don't fit the framework, may, thus be ignored.

For this study an analysis through the application of a conceptual analytic 
framework was considered inappropriate. The point of this analysis is not 
to show that these documents represent different conceptual orientations 
but to explore what those differences mean.

To do that it was necessary to engage in discourse analysis. That is, to 
engage in a process of 'unpacking' (or 'deconstructing') the text in order 
to understand the meaning and significance of what is being communicated 
through this document. This 'deconstruction' of the text involves taking 
note of the language used (the words, phrases, metaphors etc.), the 
patterns of language use (the style) and the evocative quality of the 
language (the tone and the reader response which the language evokes). It 
also entails taking account of the historical moment in which the text was 
created and the set of social relationships into which the text projects 
itself.

As well as identifying what is said, discourse analysis is also concerned 
with what is not said. Lather (1991: 166) talks about the importance of 
'exclusions and erasures' in a discourse when she provides this definition 
of the term:



I use discourse in the Foucauldian sense of a conceptual grid with its own 
exclusions and erasures, its own rules and decisions, limits, inner logic, 
parameters, and blind alleys. A discourse is that which is beneath the 
writer's awareness in terms of rules governing the formation and 
transformation of ideas into a dispersal of the historical agent, the 
knowing subject.

Discourse analysis allows for the possibility of meaning emerging from the 
text, rather than meaning being imposed on the text through the application 
of a conceptual framework. Discourse analysis is, however, more than a 
traditional hermeneutic process of interpretation by which the meaning, 
which is regarded as being embedded in the text, emerges. It is a form of 
critical hermeneutics which acknowledges systems and patterns of meaning as 
expressions of social relations. As Lather notes (1991:91) 'social 
relations mediate the construction of knowledge; who speaks for whom 
becomes a central question'. Discourse analysis applied to policy analysis, 
then is a form of deconstruction which acknowledges the possibility that 
the 'conceptual grid' (Lather, 1991:166) formed through the language of the 
document, is underpinned by and implies the reproduction of certain 
liberatory or oppressive forms of social relations.

What such a form of discourse analysis does not do, however, is to provide 
a basis upon which to make either rational or ethical judgements about the 
legitimacy of the discourse or the forms of social relations embedded 
within it. It is here that Habermas' (1984 and 1987) theory of 
communicative ethics provides useful insights into the possibilities for 
extending discourse analysis beyond its explicatory utility. Commenting 
upon Habermas' work, Benhabib (1986:240) identifies three referential 
domains of discourses constructed in language:
[W]e make reference to the world about us which we conceive of as the arena 
in which to carry out our action plans; to the social world, the rules and 
norms which constrain us to act in certain ways … and to our own subjective 
world of feelings, desires, and intentions.

The legitimacy of any discourse can be judged according to validity claims 
relating to each of these domains. These are:
the truth  of propositions which refer to the external world, the rightness  
or correctness of the norms which are invoked by them, and the authenticity  
or sincerity  of a speaker's reference to his or her inner world. 
(Benhabib, 1986:240, emphasis in the original)

It must be noted that these validity claims can themselves only be 
substantiated discursively. This is a process of argumentation by which 
'reasons are advanced, debated and evaluated' (Benhabib, 1986:241). The 
process of argumentation must, however, be seen, not as a cognitive process 
controlled by systems of logic but as itself embedded within a system of 
social relations which may be open or oppressive. We are forced again, 
therefore, not simply to examine the form of social relations within which 
the discourse may have been contested but to point to conditions which will 
provide the possibility for a 'discourse free from domination' constructed 



through 'unconstrained dialogue' (Benhabib, 1986:282). This form of 
discourse takes place within what Habermas has called the 'ideal speech 
situation' which, as Benhabib (1986:285) explains:
describes a set of rules which participants in a discourse would have to 
follow (the symmetry condition), and a set of relations (the reciprocity 
condition), which would have to obtain between them, if we were to say of 
the agreement they reach that it was rationally motivated, dependent on the 
force of the better argument alone.

In applying this form of critical discourse analysis to the analysis of 
policy documents, therefore, I am arguing that it is important, not only to 
identify the forms of discourse through which these policy documents are 
presented, but to make some judgements about the authenticity and 
legitimacy of the discourses.

THE SEMIOTICS OF TITLES

Although the BC document is entitled 'Year 2000: A Framework for Learning', 
it has been sub-titled 'Enabling Learners'. This phrase has been extracted 
from the Mission Statement which states:
The purpose of the British Columbia school system is to enable learners to 
develop their individual potential and to acquire the knowledge, skills, 
and attitudes needed to contribute to a healthy society and a prosperous 
and sustainable economy. (EL4:3)

It is interesting to note at this early stage of the analysis that the 
short title, by which this and subsequent related documents have become 
known, emphasises, not the static outcome of the reform process ('A 
Framework for Learning'), but the dynamic process for which and through 
which the schooling system operates, that of 'enabling learners'. The title 
also symbolically places the student at the centre of the reform process.

The cover page of the NSW document also provides powerful symbolic 
messages. The title comes from the two overriding principles which are 
claimed to guide the pursuit of the Government's educational goals: 'the 
vigorous promotion of excellence and the vigilant protection and promotion 
of equity.' (E&E, p.6). It is interesting to note the meaning being given 
to 'excellence' and 'equity' here: excellence is identified with output 
('achievement', p. 10) and 'equity' with input ('opportunity', p.10). These 
concepts are pictorially represented on the cover. Excellence as 
performance and/or outcome is symbolized by a boy playing a violin and a  
girl playing with an intricate and imaginative Leggo™ construction. Equity 
is symbolized by the reversal of stereotyped sex roles: a boy playing the 
violin, a girl playing with Leggo™, a girl at the computer keyboard, a boy 
watching over her shoulder.

It is, however, the graphic representation of the title that suggests that 
these are not complementary terms in the discourse, but sit uncomfortably 
together as a potentially conflicting dualism. The words 'Excellence' and 
'Equity' have not been placed side-by-side in the title. Rather 'Equity' 



sits under 'Excellence' thus:

EXCELLENCE 
AND EQUITY
What does the line between excellence and equity mean? Is it emphasising 
the former? Is it separating the concepts and putting excellence uppermost? 
In the light of the following analysis of the document, the symbolism of 
the title indeed seems significant.

THE HISTORICAL AND SOCIAL SITUATION 

Both of these documents build upon discussion papers circulated for 
response in 1988 and 1989. Since both have their genesis in 'Ministries of 
Education', they each represent the trend towards more direct involvement 
of Government in the development of policy for public institutions. Whereas 
once Ministers took advice from their Department Heads, now bureaucrats 
implement policy provided by the minister through the Chief Executive. 
While such a trend may herald the politicization of public service 
divisions, Yeatman (1990:4,5) points out that the trend to 'ministries' 
rather than 'departments' can be read as a democratic trend, since 
ministers are answerable to the electorate, whereas, bureaucrats are not.

The two documents under consideration here indicate that this public 
responsiveness can be interpreted in different ways. E&E is portrayed as 
part of a 'public review of curriculum' (E&E:6) but also as one of the 
Government's strategies for the implementation of a pre-determined 
political reform agenda: 'The Government came to office in 1988 with a 
number of major concerns about school education in New South Wales … 
' (E&E:6). EL is also part of an implementation strategy. In this case, 
however, it was the implementation of the recommendations of the Sullivan 
Royal Commission (EL:1). It is, therefore, possible to see these documents 
as representing respectively a political agenda (in the case of E&E) and a 
social agenda (in the case of EL).

These documents, then, are expressions of contrasting sets of social 
relations. While each may be regarded as authoritative to the extent that 
it has the imprimatur of a democratically elected government, their 
legitimacy in terms of a discursively established social consensus must be 
questioned. In the Preface to E&E a strong claim is made that the 
recommendations of the document are grounded in public comment and 
submissions. On the next page, however, it becomes clear that the genesis 
of this reform package is to be found in the Government's election platform 
rather than in a wider social consensus.

Given that the BC document is grounded in the recommendations of a long 
running Royal Commission, it is much more likely that the discourse of that 
document can claim legitimacy from a wider social consensus than can the 
NSW document.

Given the different agendas out of which these documents developed, it is 



interesting to note the manner in which the social location of the needed 
reforms is portrayed. Both societies are portrayed as being in a state of 
flux; in one, however, societal changes are represented through a language 
of possibility, in the other through a language of crisis. Consider this 
description of the social location of the proposed education reforms 
contained in EL
… [D]ramatic social and economic changes … have taken place in British 
Columbia over the past 20 years. … These changes include an explosion in 
knowledge, coupled with powerful new communication and information 
processing technologies. … In view of the new social and economic 
realities, all students … will need to develop a flexibility and 
versatility undreamed of by previous generations. (EL:2)
There is a tone of possibility here that stands in contrast to the language 
of crisis in which the NSW reforms are contextualised:
Schooling cannot be oblivious to the major economic and technological 
challenges that face Australia. Australia is a debtor nation facing the 
urgent task of restructuring its economy and greatly increasing its 
productivity and competitiveness. That urgency has to be reflected, at 
least in part, in our schools.

The idea of context needs to be recognised as problematic within 
educational discourses. 'Context' assumes the separation of institutions 
and individuals from the society of which they are part. However, this 
separation of the individual and the institution from the society must be 
questioned. In Legitimation Crisis, Habermas(19  :95) argues 'we are not 
individuals prior to society, we only become so within society' (using 
Benhabib's 1986:232 paraphrase). 

Henriques, Hollway, Urwin, Venn and Walkadine (1984) provide a critique of 
the humanist tradition that represents society as an aggregation of 
individuals( p.93f), of the Marxist tradition (with which Habermas' 
position expressed above is representative) which recognises the individual 
subject as entirely constituted by society (p.95) and of the interactionist 
solution to the dilemma which does not dissolve the categories, but 
attempts to give them equal weighting (pp.14 & 21). These authors argue: 
The only way to [avoid] … granting either term of the [individual]- society 
couple the status of pregiven categories is to reconceptualize them in such 
a way that the implicit dualism is dissolved in favour of stressing the 
relational character of their mutual effects. … It is only because certain 
norms have become so much part of our common-sense view of reality that we 
are able to forget that they are the result of a production: that they have 
become naturalized as indisputably [individual] or social. The dualism is 
the theoretical result of that forgetting. (pp21 & 22)

As well as the 'individual - social' divide, educational discourses 
commonly separate out schools from society. This separation is indicated by 
the representation of society as the 'context' of education. This suggests 
a discourse in which social relations are not understood in terms of 
interdependence but in terms of dependence. That is, the school is not 
understood as an integral part of society (the school and society being 



understood as mutually constitutive of each other) but rather as existing 
apart from and constituted by society. The former is a discourse of 
'plurality' (Benhabib, 1986:244), while the latter is a discourse of 
'duality'.

EL presents a discourse of plurality, that is of school/society 
interdependence and indissolubility. For instance, schooling is portrayed 
as contributing to students' ability to participate in the 'future' (a 
future that 'society' and 'schools' will face together) rather than for 
participation in 'society'. While schools are an important site of 
learning, learning is not portrayed as being confined to schools: 'students 
… will need to be lifelong learners' (p.2). The discourse of 
interdependence is most pronounced in the discussion of the 'Goals of 
Education'. These are not presented as the province of the school alone, 
but of the school, the family and the community. 'Intellectual development' 
is regarded as the 'prime goal of public schools - supported by the family 
and community', 'human and social development' and 'career development' are 
'goals that are shared among schools, the family and the community'. (p.4)

This contrasts with the discourse of context which is strongly present in 
E&E. All through the section addressing 'The Need for Curriculum 
Reform' (pp9-11) schooling is spoken of as if it was separate from, though 
influenced by society. The following statements are indicative of this 
position:
- 'The … changes taking place in Australia [have] unavoidable implications  
for education.'
- 'Schooling cannot be oblivious  to the major … challenges that face 
Australia.'
- 'The curriculum will [include] the acquisition of essential, intellectual 
and social skills and moral values what underpin  our civilisation.'
The words in italics (emphasis not in the original) create the impression 
of separation yet dependence. Further evidence of this separation is 
provided in the following extract. Note the separation of the world of the 
school, the world of work, the personal realm and the community here 
The commonsense recognition that schooling must provide our young people 
with knowledge, skills and attitudes that are relevant to the world of work 
and to the broad economic priorities of the nation, in no way conflicts 
with the Government's commitment to a broad general education for personal 
growth and community responsibility. (p.10)
Work, the nation, personal life and the community provide contexts which 
shape and legitimate the world of the school, but they are, nevertheless, 
portrayed as separate realms.

THE GOALS OF EDUCATION

Following the sections in each document explicating the social location of 
the reform programs, a reasonably comprehensive set of goals for education 
is set out. In EL these goals all relate to students, whereas E&E 
articulates goals for the education system as well as for students. Tables 



One and Two provide a comparison of the stated goals in each of the 
documents, organising the goals under the categories of 'student' and 
'system' and using the sub-headings of 'intellectual development', 'human 
and social development' and 'career development', the organising headings 
of EL, for student goals.

Overall, these documents present two quite similar sets of goals. 
Generally, it could be assumed, these reform documents are heading their 
education processes in similar directions. Yet the comparison presents some 
subtle, yet distinctive differences which point again to the different 
discourses which permeate these documents.

The goals of EL are much more general than those of E&E, but some 
interesting differences in the language are apparent. Recalling Lather's 
(1991) stipulation (referred to above) about 'exclusions and erasures' in 
discourses, the comparison of these sets of goals highlights the silences 
in the discourses. The 'educated citizen', who is the goal of EL, is 
critical, independent, curious, tolerant, socially responsible, exhibiting 
personal initiative. These terms represent silences in E&E. The student who 
is the goal of E&E, will become self-confident, optimistic, balanced, able 
to exercise judgement in relation to morality, ethics and social justice 
and will achieve personal excellence through the development of talents and 
capacities. These terms are omitted from EL. 

The areas of overlap between the goal statements, indicate that there are 
strong similarities in aspiration for well informed, skilled, appreciative, 
respectful and creative educated citizens. There is, however, a qualitative 
difference in the image of the educated person represented by these goal 
statements. The image portrayed in E&E is of someone who is able to 
capitalise on the opportunities which society offers, achieving highly 
within the social structure. The terms listed above could well form a 
description of the entrepreneur in a free enterprise system.

EL provides for the possibility of a more socially critical (Kemmis et.al, 
1980) citizen, who, although tolerant of and respectful towards other 
members of the society, is, nevertheless critical and able to initiate 
change. The language of E&E fits within a discourse of consensual social 
relations, while EL has implicit within it the discourse of critique.

As noted above the goals of EL are much more general than those of E&E. In 
the latter document there is a far greater specificity of the skills and 
understandings which are to be developed in students. Moreover, it is 
possible to link the goals relating to specific skills quite easily to the 
proposed 'key learning areas'. Not surprisingly, then, the discussion of 
goals leads immediately into the detailing of the content and organisation 
of the curriculum [unproblematically identified with the 'key learning 
areas'] (pp 12&13). This suggests that tangible outcomes of the reform 
process in the form of new syllabus documents are needed. The 
reorganisation of the curriculum will, thus, enable educational outcomes in 
line with the goals to be demonstrated.



The articulation of specific goals is quite consistent with the 'outcomes' 
and 'performance' orientation of E&E. While these goals are not narrowly 
behaviouristic, they are discreet and directive. Yeatman (1990: 22) 
provides a caution about the outcome orientation of the managerial 
discourse:
[A] task-centredness and results orientation can lead to an overemphasis on 
the instumental and technical features of public service [organisations]. 
When it is not possible to define a service in terms of a discrete task 
where results can be measured, the effect of a narrow and dogmatic task-
cum-results orientation must be to make it appear as illegitimate and 
unnecessary.

In keeping with Yeatman's analysis and given the linking of goals to key 
learning areas and to system responsibility in the E&E document, it is not 
surprising to note that school developed courses are made to appear 
'illegitimate and unnecessary'. 
There is considerable wasted effort by teachers and approval panels … No 
education system could possibly maintain quality control over such a 
bewildering and shifting variety of courses. (p.22)

The pattern of this discourse contrasts with that adopted in EL, where the 
enunciation of goals of education leads into a discussion of 'principles of 
learning' and the need for a learner orientation to curriculum and 
assessment (pp7-11). This is followed by a delineation of a framework for 
learning (pp13&14) before attention is turned to the structure and 
parameters of the learning program (p.15ff). The process of learning rather 
than the content and organisation of what is to be learned is important 
here.

Another interesting feature of the goal statements of these two documents 
is that E&E sets goals for the system as a whole while EL does not. This is 
another indicator of a significant difference in the discourses of these 
documents. E&E exhibits a systems consciousness, while EL is silent about 
the function of the organising system which is to be responsible for the 
achievement of these goals. This indicates a 'liberal/progressive' 
orientation in EL; this is an orientation which assumes that the good of 
the whole society is the aggregate of the good of the individual members. 
The systems orientation of E&E, however, makes it explicit where the 
responsibility for the achievement of the goals is to lie: with the 
organised system of education. 

It is also interesting to note that EL is silent on matters of equity, 
tucking references to gender and cultural equity in under program 
characteristics, rather than as goals in their own right. This can be 
interpreted on two levels. On the one hand it suggests a commitment to 
equity which arises from ensuring that the minutae of the programs foster 
equity (EL, p.17). The assumption is that if the parts of a program are 
equitable, then the equity of the whole can be assumed. This is indicative 
of a 'parts/whole' relation which signals again a liberal/progressive 



orientation. Consistent with this orientation would be a form of gender 
blindness implicit in the goals. If the specified goals are oriented 
towards the good of each individual student, then particular groups or 
'kinds' of individuals do not need to be singled out for special mention. 
Again, a naive liberal optimism seems to suggest itself here.

SCHOOLS, TEACHERS AND STUDENTS

To complete this analysis of the discourse of these texts, I want to 
canvass the contrast in the rhetoric in relation to the impression each 
creates in relation to schools, teachers and students.

In E&E schooling is portrayed as a delivery system. We noted above the 
specific emphasis upon 'the system' which is lacking in EL. Five of the ten 
goals in E&E are prefaced by the phrase 'to provide' and much of the 
document is concerned with how that provision is to be organised. Hence we 
see that the reforms are principally related to the structure of the 
education system (handled separately through the Scott Report, 1989) and 
the organisation of the curriculum. 

The theory of knowledge which is consistent with the discourse of 'delivery 
systems' is not made explicit in the document. However, a transmission view 
of knowledge is assumed by the document. The transmission epistemology is 
not only evident in the emphasis given to mandated curriculum, but is also 
apparent in the re-centralisation of control over the curriculum:
As a fundamental point, the Government accepts responsibility for ensuring 
that all students in our schools have access to a balanced and relevant 
core curriculum. It rejects the extreme and largely unguided devolution to 
individual schools of responsibility for structure, content and coherence 
of curriculum that has characterised recent educational experimentation in 
some Australian states. (E&E, p.16)

Not only is knowledge regarded as a commodity to be transmitted to 
students, it is also to be transmitted to schools and teachers. The image 
is of a predetermined curriculum framework imposed upon schools, like a 
playpen that marks out the safe and acceptable boundaries of movement.

EL again provides a contrastive discourse. Whereas in E&E schooling is 
depicted as a delivery system, in EL it is a learning environment. Although 
the document is entitled 'A Framework for Learning' the image is of an 
enabling, not a confining environment. The 'framework' suggests the image 
of a trellis, enabling growth and development. This image is quite 
consistent with this description of learning provided in the document:
Learning is an active process. It is a natural and enjoyable process, but 
it requires effort. As they learn, individuals select from available 
information, and construct meaning by placing the new information and 
experiences in the context of what the individual already knows, values, 
and can do. Learning thus involves connecting new ideas to previous 
knowledge, often without the learner being aware of the process. (EL, p.7)



Unlike E&E, the epistemology here is made quite explicit; it is a 
constructivist epistemology. Students are to be regarded as active 
constructors of knowledge, not passive receivers.

These epistemologies clearly have implications for the way in which 
teachers' work is regarded. E&E is almost silent on the subject of 
teachers. On page 9 it is acknowledged that there will be implications of 
these reforms for teacher education, but the implications for teachers 
already within the system are not mentioned.

Other references to teachers tend to suggest a deficit view of their 
abilities and stress the need for them to be brought up to scratch. For 
example in the section dealing with teacher involvement in curriculum 
development the following is noted:
Curriculum development … is a valuable form of professional development. In 
an excessive form, it can also constitute a major, unwanted burden on 
teachers lacking sufficient time or expertise to ensure a consistent, 
quality outcome (p.23)
Note here the marginalising of teachers' curriculum work to the area of 
'professional development'. Note also the deficit tone which creeps in 
here. 

This discourse of deficit contrasts with the language and tone in which the 
work of teachers is discussed in EL. Early in the document the work of 
teachers is acknowledged and praised:
Teachers have always worked to prepare students for the future and the 
Commission emphasized teachers' dedication to this task. (p.2) 

Given the constructivist epistemology which permeates EL, it would be 
expected that the image of teachers would not be one of passive receivers 
and transmitters of curriculum, but as active constructors of the learning 
experiences of their students. Such an image of the professional educator 
is, indeed, present in this document:
Schools are vitalized by the initiative, energy, sensitivity, and 
professionalism of teachers … The fundamental role of educators is 
providing quality education experiences for all learners. As they plan 
these experiences, educators use professional judgment to interpret 
provincial and local policies and programs. This involves the application 
of various types of knowledge: professional knowledge about human 
development and learning processes; specific knowledge about individual 
learners and the cultural context in which they live; in-depth 
understanding of the classroom as a social environment; and subject matter 
knowledge. … The dedication and accomplishments of teachers and 
administrators show clearly that they have the will and the expertise to 
make changes where needed. (p.5)

I have quoted this passage at length because it represents a celebration of 
the professional work of teachers as the prime facilitators of their 
students' learning. Moreover, this extended consideration of the work of 
teachers makes the silences of E&E all the more significant as features of 



the discourse of the document.

Just as with teachers, so also the documents present contrastive discourses 
in relation to students. In EL the individual student is at the centre of 
curriculum change. In E&E the student is on the end. Just as with 
epistemology, these documents attend to student learning in contrasting 
ways. E&E is, as we have seen, concerned to delineate what is to be taught, 
there is little if any interest in how it is to be learnt. EL in contrast 
has a whole section (pp.7&8) devoted to 'principles of learning'.

Nowhere is the contrast in the discourses of these documents more evident 
than in the consideration of the students who do not complete their 
schooling beyond the compulsory years. It is significant that in British 
Columbia, as in North America generally, concern about those who do not 
complete schooling beyond the post-compulsory years is called the 'dropout 
problem' (p.2). In NSW, as in the rest of Australia, concern about those 
who do complete schooling beyond the post-compulsory years is called the 
'retention problem'. This Australian tradition reflects the history of 
schooling in this country, a history which reserved post-compulsory 
education for the academic elite who were destined for tertiary education 
(especially university). The North American assumption that students will 
continue with schooling for as long as possible unless they 'drop out' 
suggests a more democratic history of secondary education.

The contrastive rhetoric in these documents is evident in the different 
ways in which the relationship between these 'problematic' upper secondary 
students and the school/education system is depicted. E&E creates the 
impression that there are problem students out there who, in turn, cause a 
problem for the school:
[C]entral to [the] unease [about the quality and focus of … education] is 
the perception that many young people are not learning the right things, 
are not gaining essential skills, and are not sufficiently motivated to 
exert themselves beyond minimum levels of achievement. (p.9)

Note again the deficit view of students; these students cause a problem for 
the school. A similar concern for lack of motivation and engagement is 
voiced in EL, but such problems are situated within a social context:
[A] proportion of older students demonstrates a lack of interest and 
engagement with school learning activities. Some of these problems can … be 
traced back to the elementary years. A variety of factors contributes to 
these problems, including the student's home situation, economic factors, 
and the emotional changes that accompany adolescence. Another factor may be 
a perceived lack of relevance in the curriculum, particularly at the 
secondary level. (p.2)
Note the difference in emphasis here. The society, including the schooling 
system, creates problems for the student.

Again, these documents present contrasting ways of dealing with the 
problems associated with the post-compulsory years. E&E presents a system 
solution:



While schools have responded to this changing senior school population, the 
Board of Secondary Education has been slow to develop a sufficiently wide 
range of fully accredited courses to challenge all students at appropriate 
levels.
Note also the narrowness of this system response. Changing the curriculum 
of upper secondary school, where the problem manifests itself. There is not 
a recognition that the seeds of the retention problem may be sown deep 
within the system, in the early years of schooling - a recognition which is 
explicit in EL.

EL recognises that a system response is necessary, but points also to the 
need for a response at the individual level:
Addressing these problems means more than providing a range of alternative 
programs in the secondary years. As the Commission stated, 'self-esteem 
must be nurtured' throughout all the years of schooling. Parents and 
teachers need to do an even better job of helping children to develop a 
positive self-concept, so that they can have a greater chance to realize 
their potential. (p.3)

While this provides an interesting contrast to E&E, it also indicates again 
the philosophy of liberalism which underpins this document. While the 
problems may be engendered through society, the solution is to be found in 
individual improvement. Note again, however, the non-separation out of the 
school from its social location in the reference to the joint work to be 
done by 'parents and teachers'.

CONCLUSION

It is never possible to undertake a complete and exhaustive analysis of 
policy documents such as these. What has been attempted here is 
identification of the dominant discourses of these two documents through an 
analysis of the contrastive rhetoric apparent in them. Having identified 
different discourses, however, the question arises whether it is possible 
to see in them representations of wider social discourses and/or to choose 
between these orientations in the sense of being able to judge whether one 
or other of the discourses has more educational legitimacy. 

While this analysis has pointed towards a dominant discourse in each of 
these documents it has also revealed multiple and contradictory discourses. 
We noted previously, for instance the way in which the discourses of 
excellence and equity sit uneasily together in the NSW document. In EL 
there is also the curious positioning of the discussion of 'principles of 
assessment' before a consideration of the framework for the curriculum. 
This positioning suggests that assessment is in a deterministic 
relationship to curriculum. It implies an 'outcomes' orientation that 
contrasts with the previous emphasis on 'principles of learning' 

Despite these contradictions, however, a hegemonic discourse is evident in 
each document. One way of characterising these hegemonic discourses is in 
terms of instrumentalism and humanism. Through this analysis the 



instrumentalism of the E&E document has become apparent. We noted the 
language of deficit, both in relation to society and to the individual. 
This deficient state of affairs requires specific structural interventions 
to ensure an improvement in the situation, the document implies. The 
humanist orientation of EL, on the other hand, has within it an optimism 
about the inevitable improvement of society if the potential of the 
individuals of which it is comprised are 'enabled' to realize their 
individual potential.

A number of critiques of these philosophical orientations have been 
mounted. (See for instance Carr & Kemmis, 1983) Each has been shown to have 
serious flaws in its ability either to provide an adequate account of 
educational practice or to provide an adequate program for educational 
change and improvement. Viewed simply as instrumental and humanist 
discourses, therefore, neither document could be expected to provide an 
educationally defensible pathway to the next century.

However, rather than expressing an absolute preference for the discourse of 
one or other of the documents, it is more important to situate the 
contrastive rhetoric within a wider arena of social contestation. It is 
Habermas' analysis of the struggle between what he calls the 'system' and 
the 'life-world' that provides illuminative insight into a possible way of 
understanding these contrasting discourses.

In Habermas' analysis of late capitalist society, he contends that the 
'lifeworld' is being increasingly colonized by increasingly complex 
'systems'.  According to Benhabib's (1986:238) commentary on Habermas' 
work, 'the lifeworld is conceived of as a culturally transmitted and 
linguistically organized repository of meaning patterns'. As such, the 
lifeworld is not given but is constructed and constantly contested through 
the communicative action of the participants. Benhabib (1986:236) argues 
that 
[there are] three functions which must be fulfilled if societies are to 
maintain their identity as collectivities that are culturally and 
symbolically constituted. These are the functions of social integration, 
cultural reproduction, and socialization

According to Habermas' analysis, within modern society contestation, which 
in a sense is the lifeforce of the lifeworld, becomes increasingly complex 
and differentiated. While this differentiation can require of participants 
increasing levels of communicative competence (Benhabib, 1986: 241) it can 
also lead to the colonization of the lifeworld. When this happens, Habermas 
(1987: 187) argues the 'communicatively structured lifeworld [is] 
instrumentalize[d]'. There are a number of signs of this colonization and 
instrumentalization which the commentator, Benhabib (1986: 233ff), 
outlines. These are:
a) an emphasis upon crisis
b) the intrusion of the administrative-bureaucratic apparatus into realms 
such as education 
c) the delivery of economic and social goods and services along with the 



securing and continuity of certain motivational patterns

The analysis of these two documents has revealed many of the above 
characteristics of lifeworld and systems discourses. We noted the emphasis 
upon the learner and learning competencies which is stressed in EL. These 
competencies can be interpreted as preparing students for participation in 
discursive lifeworld communities. On the other hand, we noted that E&E is 
characterized by the language of crisis. The need for system intervention 
in education is accepted, thus indicating a confidence in administrative 
solutions to educational problems. A further strong feature of the E&E 
discourse is the representation of education as a delivery system. All of 
these are indicators of a colonizing systems discourse in contrast to the 
more communicatively bases discourse of EL.

Caution must be exercised, however, in the interpretation of these 
documents as either systems or lifeworld discourses. As noted above, they 
contain contested and contradictory discourses. This analysis has, however, 
provided evidence of a clear difference in the dominant discourses. E&E 
does conform to many of the characteristics of a systems discourse in the 
Habermasian sense, while EL reflects lifeworld concerns. As such they 
represent different pathways towards the year 2000.

STUDENT GOALS
ENABLING LEARNERS
Intellectual development
analyse critically
reason & think independently
develop lifelong appreciat'n of learning
       "          curiosity about the world
       "         creative and thoughtful express'n
acquire basis learning skills
acquire basic bodies of knowledge

EXCELLENCE & EQUITY

+ve attitude for life-long learning

achieve high standards of learning
provide foundation for further educ'n
develop:
skills of Eng. literacy
skills of numeracy
analysis & prob'm solving
information processing & computing
understand'g of role of science & tech.
skills in science & technology
appreciation of Aust's historical &



      and geographic context
languages other than English

Human and Social Development
to develop:
self-worth
personal initiative 
appreciation of fine arts
appreciation of cultural heritage
importance of physical health
importance of well-being
social responsibility
tolerance for ideas &beliefs of others
respect      for ideas &beliefs of others

high self-esteem

apprec'n, understand'g & partic'n in fine arts
understand'g & respect for cultural heritage
personal health & fitness

respect for others
self-confidence
optimism
personal excellence
develop talents & capacities
concern for balanced development
       "         "    global environment
exercise judgement in areas of 
morality
ethics
social justice
active & informed citizens in a democracy
understand'g & respect for cult. of Aboriginal
understand'g & respect for cult. of ethnic gps
creative use of leisure time
Career development
achieve career & occupational objectives
develop effective work habits
develop flexibility to deal with change

flexibility & adaptability in employment
understand'g of nature & place of work

TABLE ONE



SYSTEM GOALS
ENABLING LEARNERS

EXCELLENCE & EQUITY
provide an excellent education
provide a relevant education
promotes equality of educational opportunity
provide for groups with special lean' difficulties
provide appropriate career education

TABLE TWO

NOTES

1. A draft of a NSW document entitled 'Education 2000'  (NSW Department of 
School Education, June, 1991) has been circulated for comment at the time 
of writing. It is, however, the 1989 document which sets out the broad 
agenda for educational reform and which is the parallel document to the 
'Year 2000' document from British Columbia.

2. In this paper I use the term 'discourse' in the Foucauldian sense 
adopted by Patti Lather (1991: 166) 'of a conceptual grid with its own 
exclusions and erasures, its own rules and decisions, limits, inner logic, 
parameters and blind alleys. A discourse is that which is beneath the 
writer's awareness in terms of rules governing the formation and 
transformation of ideas into a dispersal of the historical agent, the 
knowing subject'.

3. I use 'mediated' here to mean discourses which are mediated through some 
form of text, written (e.g. documents) visual (e.g. photographs, videos) 
etc, which mediates communication between interacting subjects. By a 
'practical' discourse I mean direct communicative interactions including 
both speech and action.

4. In the discussion which follows I use the abbreviation EL for the BC 
document 'Enabling Learners' and E&E for the NSW document 'Excellence and 
Equity' 
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